

Record, The (Hackensack, NJ) (Published as The Record (New Jersey)) - April 8, 1987

Author/Byline: TOM VESTERGAARD, The Record

Edition: East Bergen/Hudson County

Section: NEWSPage: d11

Column: AROUND TOWN. NEIGHBORS

North Bergen High School students passed their auditions.

Joann Digiulio, Anthony Lisa, and Marie Ellen Meneses will perform at the Teen Arts State Festival May 26 at Jersey City State College.

They were selected to represent their high school at the County Teen Arts Festival.

The facts and myths of AIDS and venereal diseases will be among the topics discussed in "Talking to Your Children about Sexuality," a presentation by Edna Velez, RN, at 7:30 tonight in the cafeteria of North Bergen High School. Ms. Velez is clinical supervisor at the Hoboken Family Planning Center.

Parents are urged to attend the North Bergen High School PTSA meeting, which will be closed to children.

A second speaker, Ruth Spanton of H&R Block, will discuss the new tax laws and regulations. Questions are welcome.

Tennis, anyone?

Ridgefield residents can sign up to play on the municipal courts. Registration is being held weekdays from 9 a.m. to noon and 1 to 4 p.m. at the recreation department.

Special registration hours during April, May, and June will be from 7 to 7:30 p.m. the first and second Fridays of each month and 9 to 10 a.m. on the first and second Saturdays.

The required photo identification badges are available at the recreation office, for those who show proof of residency.

For fees and information, call 943-5342.

Edgewater dog owners must license their pets!

The board of health advises that a summons will be issued to all those that don't comply with the ordinance.

Licenses are available between 9 a.m. and 4 p.m. at borough hall, or by mail.

The fee is \$4.20 for neutered pets (proof of neutering is required). The fee for pets that are not neutered is \$7.20. Mail registration costs an additional 75 cents.

A Fort Lee High School student is a cheerleading champion.

Nina Basile took first place in the Eastern States Cheerleading Championships at William Paterson College in Wayne.

Five states were represented in the competition, with 125 girls entered in different categories. Miss Basile teamed with junior Kristi Moore to win the overall doubles title.

Miss Basile, senior captain of the Fort Lee team, and sophomore Liz Urgo both achieved first-degree-of-excellence awards in the singles division.

Miss Urgo and Eva Sarailian received first-degree-of-excellence awards in the doubles pompon competition and went on to the compete in the finals.

Physical-education teacher Lisa Power coaches the varsity team.

Tutors are needed for an "English as a Second Language" program.

Instructional workshops will be given from 6:30 to 9 p.m. Tuesdays in May at the Leonia Public Library. Attendance at all four workshops is mandatory.

Those interested may register by calling 438-2455.

Three Union City teachers who died last year in an accident involving a drunk driver recently were honored at a service and tree planting at St. Joseph's Church in Union City.

Among those taking part were members of the Bergen County Chapter of the Mothers Against Drunk Driving. Chapter cofounders Doris Quarles and Florence Nass discussed the problem of drunk driving. Union City Mayor Robert Menendez and Public Safety Director Bruce Walter were among the speakers.

Friends, relatives, former students, and colleagues also turned out for the memorial to Linda Marturano, Teresa Molinari, and Maureen Hogan. Mary Beth Hogan, sister of Maureen Hogan, survived the crash, suffering near-fatal injuries in the accident which took place in Vermont in October.

#### Edgewater observed Drug Awareness Week.

Students at the Eleanor Van Gelder School viewed a videotape in which a child spoke of recovering from drug use. The following night, parents heard a speaker from KIDS of Bergen County describe how children have recovered from substance abuse.

The board of health sponsored a poster and essay contest on the theme, "Be Proud to Be Straight." Prizes were Statue of Liberty coins.

Ten thousand dollars in gold awaits the winner of the "Go for the Gold" raffle sponsored by St. Anastasia School in Teaneck.

The drawing will highlight a buffet dinner-dance Saturday, May 30, in the school auditorium. Second and third place winners will receive two sets of U.S. gold eagle coins and two gold eagle coins, respectively.

Tickets cost \$100 each, and only 300 will be sold. Proceeds are earmarked for parish education programs.

For tickets or information, call 833-4224 during the day or 837-8072 in the evening.

Picture yourself dining at a restaurant with a view of the Delaware River!

The YWCA of Hackensack is sponsoring a trip to the Flo-Jean Restaurant in the Port Jervis area.

The group will leave at 10 a.m. Thursday, Apr. 23, and return about 5 p.m. Included are lunch, a visit to an old-fashioned ice cream parlor, and a guided tour of Grey Towers, the home of Pennsylvania governor Gifford Pinchot in 1923-27 and 1931-35.

The cost is \$34. To register, call 487-2224.

Organizations and individuals are invited to submit items for the Around Town column by sending material at least two weeks in advance of publication to Lorraine Matys, Suburban Editor, The Record, 150 River St., Hackensack, N.J. 07601.

Index terms: COLUMNRecord: 1589050

Copyright: Copyright 1987 Bergen Record Corp.



Record, The (Hackensack, NJ) (Published as The Record (New Jersey)) - April 15, 1987

- Author/Byline: TOM VESTERGAARD, The Record
- Edition: Central BergenBergen South
- Section: NEWSPage: d10
- Column: NEIGHBORS. AROUND TOWN

Don't throw out those unwanted books! The Friends of the Teaneck Public Library wants to turn them into cash to benefit the library.

Beginning Monday, donations of books may be dropped off at the library.

The Friends used book sale is scheduled from 9 a.m. to 5 p.m. Saturday, Apr. 25; 1 to 5 p.m. Sunday, Apr. 26; and 9 a.m. to 9 p.m. Monday through Wednedsay, Apr. 27-29.

Hardcover books will sell for 50 cents and softcovers for 25 cents. Some collectors items will be priced higher.

If books to be donated cannot be held until Monday, call 836-6435.

Jersey City State College dean's list names Susan Ellis, Elizabeth Ileczko, and Thomas Mann of Bogota, Christopher Behan of Rochelle Park, and Susan McGibney and Treva Spencer of Teaneck.

Jae Shin of Hackensack is on the dean's list at Providence College, where he is a sophomore majoring in humanities.

Teaneck Girl Scouts recently visited The Residence, bringing laughter and friendship to cheer the women who live at the Hackensack home.

Troop 39 of Lowell School made the visit as a gift of service in honor of the 75th birthday of girl scouting in the United States.

Safety comes first in the Teaneck Volunteer Ambulance Corps.

Fourteen members recently were graduated from the Bergen County Emergency Service Training Center.

All regular members are required be certified as American Red Cross Five-Pointers or Emergency Medical Technicians.

The graduates are Diane Berman, Eric Golpe, Anthony Verley, Mary Ann Anderson, Asher Baer, Martin Dempsey, Paul Fracella, Mark Kaplan, Donna Mellor, Lara Setti, Zimra Siegman, Karen Young, John Weiss, and Harold Sussman.

The corps answers an average of 3,000 calls for help a year. To call for an ambulance in Teaneck, dial 837-2600.

Fitness buffs jumped at the chance to help persons with muscular dystrophy.

Health Spa 2 in Paramus sponsored an aerobathon to benefit the Muscular Dystrophy Foundation. Seventy-five members and nonmembers donned their sweats and raised \$3,370 in three hours.

Prizes were awarded to the athletes who raised the most money. The top three finishers were Roni Nochimson of Fair Lawn, Kim Pfitzner of Ramsey, and Carolyn Buckridge of Hackensack.

Nursing students can get a quick start on their careers.

A new time-reduced curriculum will begin in September at the Holy Name Hospital School of Nursing in Teaneck.

The program of study will extend over two academic years, with two 16-week semesters and a six-week mini-semester planned each year. The goal is to allow students to begin their careers a year earlier than normal.

For information, call the school office at 833-3005.

Terrence Gallagher of Hackensack has received a special-service award at the University of Detriot.

The senior architecture major was nominated by his fraternity, Sigma Phi Epsilon.

Gallagher was chairman of the fraternity's drive to raise money for the handicapped. He also helped with the freshman orientation

program at the school and was instrumental in setting up a campus chapter of Phi Delta Chi, a fraternity for architects.

The Hackensack-based YMCA of Greater Bergen County offers lots of opportunities to get into shape!

Registration for spring classes will run through Saturday.

Among the courses are "Midday Workout," "Stretch and Go," "Low Impact Aerobics," "Pre and Post Natal Exercise," "Stomach, Hips, and Thighs," and "Body Dynamics."

In addition, there are swim classes, a weight room, and a Nautilus fitness center.

For information, stop in at the Y, 360 Main St., or call 487-6600.

A phonathon for KIDS of Bergen County raised more than \$50,000.

Seventy parents of adolescents who have had problems with drug abuse called friends, relatives, and merchants to tell them how the KIDS program has helped young people overcome drug and alcohol difficulties.

Many of the youngsters at the nonprofit Hackensack rehabilitation center require financial assistance to pay a modest treatment fee and monthly fee. "We don't turn anyone away," said Steve Ottersten, parent of two KIDS graduates and a member of the board.

The money raised during the phonathon will help children whose families can't afford to pay the entire fee.

- Caption: Photo Gallagher
- Memo: Organizations and individuals are invited to submit items for the Around Town column by sending material at least two weeks in advance of publication to Lorraine Matys, Suburban Editor, The Record, 150 River St., Hackensack, N.J. 07601.
- Index terms: COLUMN
- Record: 1596042
- Copyright: Copyright 1987 Bergen Record Corp.



Record, The (Hackensack, NJ) (Published as The Record (New Jersey)) - April 22, 1987

Author/Byline: EVELYN LAUER, The Record

Edition: Northern Valley

Section: NEWSPage: d09

Column: AROUND TOWN. NEIGHBORS

Sy and Trudy Sadinoff of Englewood Cliffs have created a fund to endow the Children's Concert Series at the Jewish Community Center on the Palisades.

Earnings from the fund, which will be named in their honor, will be applied to the popular children's concert series offered by the cultural arts department at the Tenafly center.

Along with their children, Alexandra and Deborah, the Sadinoffs are active members of the center. Sadinoff serves on the board and the budget committee and as chairman of the computer committee. His wife has been active in the early childhood department and in volunteer services.

Members of the community interested in contributing to the concert series may earmark contributions to the Trudy and Sy Sadinoff Children's Concert Series Endowment Fund.

Bergenfield Elks Lodge 1477 has named Robert Korn 1986 Citizen of the Year.

Bob Fredericks, secretary/treasurer of the lodge, presented Korn a plaque clock in honor of his outstanding participation in town civic, service, and athletic organizations.

The Girl Scout Council of Bergen County wants girls to know that they don't have to be scouts to attend Camp Glen Spey. The council facility, just north of Port Jervis, N.Y., is open to all girls 5-17 years old.

The one- and two-week camping sessions feature swimming, windsurfing, arts and crafts, teepee camping, scavenger hunts, and high-adventure activities, such as backpacking along the Appalachian Trail, canoeing on the Delaware River, and rock climbing.

A brochure describing summer programs at Camp Glen Spey may be obtained free by calling the council offices in Paramus at 967-8100.

A phonathon for KIDS of Bergen County raised more than \$50,000.

Seventy parents of adolescents who have had problems with drug abuse called friends, relatives, and merchants to tell them how the KIDS program has helped young people overcome drug and alcohol difficulties.

Many of the youngsters at the nonprofit Hackensack rehabilitation center require financial assistance to pay a modest treatment fee and monthly fee. "We don't turn anyone away," said Steve Ottersten, parent of two KIDS graduates and a member of the board.

The money raised during the phonathon will help children whose families can't afford to pay the entire fee.

Hispanic professionals and job seekers can take advantage of a special resume bank. The Hispanic Institute for Research and Development of Bergen County is providing the free service.

Prospective employers who use the institute's job placement and referral service will be able to find qualified applicants.

"It doesn't matter whether they're presently employed," said Julio Varela of job seekers. "The Resume Bank is a way they can get wind of better positions opening up in their line of work," the institute's assistant director addes.

Resumes can be mailed to the Hispanic Institute at 368 Paramus Road, Paramus, N.J. 07652-1595. For information, call Bob Rosales at 447-9477.

"Stress and Its Relationship to Suicide" will be the topic of a free seminar Thursday, Apr. 30, from 10 to 11:30 a.m. at The Psychotherapy Counseling Center in Bergenfield.

Dr. Bernard Buetens, phychologist and psychoanalyst, will lead the seminar, which is limited to 15 participants.

To reserve a space, or for information, call 387-2002 or 568-7488.

Organizations and individuals are invited to submit items for the Around Town column by sending material at least two weeks in advance of publication to Lorraine Matys, Suburban Editor, The Record, 150 River St., Hackensack, N.J. 07601.

• Caption: Photo - Sy and Trudy Sadinoff

Index terms: COLUMN Record: 1603066

• Copyright: Copyright 1987 Bergen Record Corp.



## CORPORATE SPONSORS TURN TO THE GREENER FIELDS OF POLO

Record, The (Hackensack, NJ) (Published as The Record (New Jersey)) - May 12, 1987

- Author/Byline: By Ron Stepneski, Business Writer, The Record
- Edition: All Editions
  Section: BUSINESS
- Page: d10

You've heard of the Shearson Lehman Brothers Tournament of Champions in tennis and the Nabisco Dinah Shore tournament in in golf. Now there's another corporate sports sponsorship: the Timeplex Polo Cup.

The main goal of Timeplex isn't the publicity of sport sponsorship. It hopes its polo event will make money to benefit KIDS of Bergen County, a nonprofit alcohol and drug rehabilitation program in Hackensack.

Timeplex, based in Woodcliff Lake, is one of nine companies from New Jersey and New York to sponsor tournaments at the Ramapo Hunt and Polo Club in Mahwah this year, up from seven last year.

"Obviously the company could have made a straight contribution," said Tony Squeglia, a spokesman for the telecommunications company. "But we look at it as an opportunity to raise money for a good cause and have a day's outing with the family."

The company, headed by Chairman and President Edward Botwinick, donated \$5,000 to sponsor its first Timeplex Polo Cup. That and the first \$2,500 from ticket sales go to maintain the club playing field, said Charles Elmes, the club president. Additional proceeds from sales of the tickets \$6 advance, \$8 at the gate go to the group.

The match starts at 1:30 p.m. May 30 at the Route 202 club.

"We try to break even on the thing," Elmes said. "The charities can make a bundle. Good Samaritan Hospital made \$45,000 last year, and they were real happy."

Other companies sponsoring matches in the spring and fall are: UA Columbia Cablevision of New Jersey, Midlantic North National Bank, Prudential-Bache Securities Inc., Chase Manhattan of New Jersey, Tri-State Cadillac, Bennett Brothers of Mahwah, the Tantene division of Proctor & Gamble, and Wide World of Cars, a Ferrari dealership.

Charities and other organizations that will benefit from the proceeds include Tomorrow's Children, a group that helps terminally ill children at Hackensack Medical Center, The Valley Hospital in Ridgewood, and the Lupus Foundation of New Jersey.

Others are Good Samaritan Hospital in Suffern, N.Y., the Ramapo College Foundation, the West Bergen Mental Health Center in Ridgewood, the Mahwah Ambulance Corps, and the Ramapo Mountain Scholarship Fund.

- Index terms: BUSINESS; SPORT; FINANCE
- Record: 1624014
- Copyright: Copyright 1987 Bergen Record Corp.



#### THINGS TO DO

Record, The (Hackensack, NJ) (Published as The Record (New Jersey)) - May 28, 1987

- Author/Byline: LORRAINE MATYS, The Record
- Edition: All Bergen EditionsBergen SouthBergen NorthBergen
- Section: NEWSPage: b04
- Column: THINGS TO DO

It's berry season, all right!

- The Women's Fellowship of the Evangelical Congregational Church at 165 Main St. in Little Ferry has scheduled a strawberry festival for noon to 4 p.m. next Wednesday. Donation is \$2.50, with lunch available at an additional charge.
- At Grace Episcopal Church in Rutherford, the Women's Chapter's annual strawberry festival is scheduled for next Thursday from 2 to 5 and 6:30 to 9 p.m. on the church lawn. The church is at West Passaic Avenue and Wood Street. Tickets, at \$2 for adults and \$1.50 for children 12 and under, may be bought at the event, which is to be in the parish hall in case of rain.
- The lawn of the Waldwick United Methodist Church at 25 Franklin Turnpike is also to be the setting for a strawberry festival next Thursday, from 5:30 to 8:30 p.m. The Rachel Circle of the United Methodist Women invites the community for homemade cakes and biscuits topped with fresh strawberries and ice cream. Price is \$3 for a full portion or \$1.50 for half. Takeout orders available too. Rain site: fellowship hall.

The Men's Fellowship of Mount Olive Baptist Church in Hackensack is to team up with Otis Birdsong of the Nets to take on Zeke Mowatt and other Giants in an exhibition basketball game Saturday at 5 p.m.

The game is set for the Teaneck High School gymnasium, whose entrance is on Cranford Place. Tickets are \$5. For information call the church office at 489-6888 between 9 a.m. and 3 p.m.

Students of the Catherine E. Doyle School in Wood-Ridge want to take you on "a magic-carpet journey" through New Jersey.

The all-school production "New Jersey's the Place for Me," adapted by Marie Chestnutt from John Cunningham's book "You, New Jersey and the World," is to be performed tonight and tomorrow night at 7 in the school's all-purpose room. The school is at 12th Street and Wood-Ridge Avenue.

Seating is for ticket holders only. For information call the school at 933-0440.

# Polo anyone?

The Timeplex Cup Polo Match is set for Saturday at the Ramapo Hunt & Polo Club on Route 202 in Mahwah. Proceeds are to benefit KIDS of Bergen County, a nonprofit organization founded to assist teen-agers and their families in the fight against behavior disorders and drug and alcohol dependence.

The gates of the polo club are to open at 11:30 a.m., with play beginning at 1:30 p.m. Advance tickets: \$6 for adults and \$3 for children 5 to 12. Admission at the gate: \$8 and \$4, respectively.

# Call KIDS of Bergen County at 489-POLO for information.

Displays and demonstrations of folk art, pottery, glassware, stained glass, and more are to be shown Saturday at the Pascack Historical Society's Peddler's Day in Park Ridge.

The annual antiques-and-crafts fair is set for 10 a.m. to 4 p.m. on the grounds of the 18th Century Wortendyke Barn at 13 Pascack Road. The rain date is Sunday.

Proceeds are earmarked for preservation of the society's collection of artifacts, which is housed at the barn and in the group's museum, also in Park Ridge.

If you're in a carnival mood, take note!

- St. Mary's Parish in Dumont promises games, prizes, rides, and refreshments at its carnival next week Monday through Saturday from 6 to 10 p.m. on the church grounds, 280 Washington Ave.
- The Franklin Lakes and Wyckoff Lions clubs have scheduled a fair for next week on McBride Field in Franklin Lakes. Hours: 6 to 10 p.m.

Monday through Thursday and 6 to 11 p.m. Friday and Saturday. Specials: Tuesday and Wednesday, unlimited rides for \$8; Friday and Saturday, hot-air balloon rides, weather permitting. The field is across from the Urban Farms Shopping Center.

The second annual Coke vs. Pepsi Softball Classic is coming up Saturday at 1:30 p.m. on the Hasbrouck Heights field, Route 17 south at Franklin Avenue. The rain date is Sunday.

The game, sponsored by the Kiwanis Club of Hasbrouck Heights and Teterboro as a fund-raiser for The Respiratory Health Association, is to feature guest appearances by disc jockeys and sports stars, door prizes at the end of each inning, and autographed celebrity photographs for \$2 apiece.

Admission is \$3. For tickets or information call the Paramus-based Respiratory Health Association at 843-4111 or Kiwanis cochairmen Charles Berhain (288-1693) or Vincent Dente (288-2381).

The Franciscan Sisters in Tenafly urge everyone to walk to help the hungry.

The sixth annual Franciscan Walkathon for Hungry Children is to step off Sunday after an 8:30 a.m. outdoor mass at the Franciscan Convent, 253 Knickerbocker Road. For information call 568-0478.

If you missed the Antique, Crafts, Collectibles, and Flea Market Memorial Day in Harriman State Park, there's another chance.

Everyone's invited to browse from 10 a.m. to 5 p.m. Sunday in the park's Anthony Wayne Recreation Area, between exits 14A and 15 on the Palisades Interstate Parkway. Admission is free. The rain date is June 7.

The Palisades Interstate Park Commission and the management of the Bear Mountain Inn sponsor the market with the Orangetown Knights of Pythias Benevolent Association, which may be called at (914) 359-5131 for details.

Darlington County Park's swimming season opens 10 a.m. Saturday, weather permitting.

The park, on Darlington Avenue in Mahwah, has two swimming lakes, sand beaches, picnic tables, a field house with a snack bar, children's playgrounds, and tennis and handball courts. There is also a fishing lake; fishing is subject to state regulations.

Visitors who want to use sporting equipment or cookout grills must bring their own. Pets are not permitted.

For information on fees and county park registration call the Bergen County Park Commission at 599-6124.

New Directions '87, an eight-hour marathon featuring a broad spectrum of contemporary musical expression, is to get underway 2:30 p.m. Saturday at the Piermont (N.Y.) Village Hall, 478 Piermont Ave.

Produced by Industrial Strength/Borbetomagus Inc., a nonprofit

affiliate of the Arts Council of Rockland, the festival features the Zero Sum Band at 2:30, Jules Baptiste at 3, The 1640084Shaking Ray Levi's at 3:30, Michael Minard at 4, George Cartwright and Sally Silvers at 4:30, and Rik Little and The Loose at 5.

Following a 5:30 intermission, Paul Hoskin and Zeena Parkins are to perform at 6, David First at 6:30, John Corbett and Sarah Boyd Blair at 7, Bob Domrowski at 7:30, Rat At Rat R at 8, David Shea at 8:30, Richard Stotts at 9, and Borbetomagus at 9:30.

General admission is \$8 for the day. For information call (914) 358-6372.

In Demarest, the Old Church Cultural Center School of Art has set its end-of-the-school-year student show and sale for Saturday from 10 a.m. to 6 p.m. and Sunday from noon to 5 p.m.

Pottery, jewelry, paintings, sculpture, drawings, weavings, and fabric collages are to be on sale, with some of the proceeds going to the school. Musical entertainment, demonstrations, and arts-and-crafts activities are on the program too.

The school is at at 561 Piermont Road. For more information call 767-7160.

- Index terms: COLUMN
- Record: 1640083
- Copyright: Copyright 1987 Bergen Record Corp.



#### **OUR NEIGHBORS**

Record, The (Hackensack, NJ) (Published as The Record (New Jersey)) - August 11, 1987

- Author/Byline: The Record
- Edition: All Bergen EditionsBergen SouthBergen NorthBergen
- Section: NEWSPage: b04
- Column: OUR NEIGHBORS

Two Bergen County high school students are getting a taste of what higher education has to offer.

Jeffrey M. Greene of New Milford High and Michael E. Handler of Pascack Hills High in Montvale are two of more than 800 high school juniors and seniors from 42 states and 49 counties chosen to participate in the Cornell University Summer College.

Participants enroll in regular university courses during their six weeks at Cornell, exploring academic and career opportunities in areas as diverse as architecture, biology and the health professions, the classics, communications, law, and theater arts. The students live in dormitories and take part in campus cultural, academic, and social life.

Greene is in a select group chosen to participate in Summer College's Introduction to Architecture Program.

Handler is studying economics and the classics. He was chosen to particpate in the Veterinary Medicine Program.

Here's your chance to help a troubled youngster!

The Bergen County Probation Department desperately needs volunteers for its "Volunteers-In-Probation" program.

Volunteers, who are trained by the probation department, work one-on-one with youngsters in the court system, providing specialized supervision and serving as caring friends and positive role models. The youngsters benefit from the guidance of a responsible adult.

The volunteers augment traditional probation services for the juveniles they do not replace them.

After completion of a five-evening training session, volunteers spend a few hours each week with their assigned young person, building a relationship and participating in mutually interesting activities.

According to Raymond A. Basile, director of the program, experience has shown that the young people develop a better self-image and find new direction in their lives as a result of the concern and understanding shown to them by volunteers.

The next training series will be held at 7 p.m. Thursdays, Sept. 10 to Oct. 8, in the probation department's main office in Hackensack.

For information, call 599-6174, or to write the Bergen County Probation Department, 327 E. Ridgewood Ave., Paramus, N.J. 07652-4894.

Women Lawyers in Bergen County, a professional women's organization, has elected officers.

Linda F. Spiegel of the Hackensack firm of LaFianza and Strull was chosen as president at a dinner-meeting in the China Bull and Bear Restaurant in Hillsdale.

Elected with her were Marcia Kuttner-Baer, a partner in the Hackensack firm of Hirsch, Newman, Simpson and Baer, vice-president; Cathe D. McAuliffe, a sole practitioner in Hackensack, treasurer; and Hedy P. Grant, a sole practitioner in Englewood, secretary.

Bergen-Passaic Chapter 140 of The Mended Hearts donated a life-size model of the human heart to the cardiology department of Hackensack Medical Center.

The model, which will be used to demonstrate the details of heart surgery to patients, shows the inside and outside of the heart and details the placement of valves in bypass surgery.

Ernest Schlesinger of Teaneck and Henry Wallace of Fair Lawn presented the model to Carole Reifsynder of Oakland, head nurse of cardiac surgery; Kathleen Kraft of Morristown, clincial specialist in cardiac surgery; and Cheryl Marchal of Ridgewood, head nurse of cardiac surgery.

The Mended Hearts is a nonprofit organization composed of people who have undergone heart surgery. Members share their heart-surgery experiences with current patients, giving them support and confidence.

Hackensack Medical Center has purchased three ambulatory electroencephalogram units. The devices are used to monitor patients

continuously.

The portable units particularly will be useful in finding abnormal brain-wave patterns, explains Dr. Harold Goldberg of Teaneck, chief of neurology in the medical center's internal medicine department.

The portable electroencephalogram has a cassette tape and is worn on a belt. Twelve wires from the unit are taped to the patient's head, and the tape records electrical impulses from the brain. Neurologists later study a printout of the recorded information, which is then used in the diagnosis.

A vacation Bible school is planned next week at the Fort Lee Gospel Church. Registration will take place tomorrow from 9 a.m. to 1 p.m. at he church, 155 Main St., Fort Lee.

Teen-agers enrolled in KIDS of Bergen County presented a talent show marking the third anniversary of the Hackensack drug rehabiliation center.

Parents, grandparents, siblings, and friends turned out to applaud support the young entertainers.

the show included Broadway melodies, rock-and-roll songs, and ballads. There also were comedy skits, magic tricks, flag twirling, story telling, and a skateboard dance. Finale was a humorous sketch based on the first few days of the treatment in the nonprofit drug rehabilitation center.

Capt. Walter P. Humak, U.S. Air Force-retired, has been installed as president of the newly formed Northern New Jersey Chapter of The Retired Officers Association (TROA).

More than 120 charter members and their families were present at the ceremony and brunch held at the Picatinny Officers Club. Col. Ernest C. Snow, U.S. Army-retired, president of the TROA State Council of Chapters, served as master of ceremonies for the charter presentation and installation of officers.

Taking office along with Humak, a Ridgewood resident, were Maj. Wiliam B. McNary, U.S. Air Force-retired, of Washington Township, first vice-president; Lt. Col. Richard R. Kymer, U.S. Army-retired, of Wharton, second vice-president; Cmdr. Chester A. Handley, U.S. Navy-retired, of Morristown, secretary; and Maj. David F. Mockler, U.S. Air Force-retired, of Cedar Grove, treasurer.

The five directors installed were Lt. Col. Nelson F. Lenhardt, U.S. Air Force-retired, of River Vale; Lt. Christopher Walsh, U.S. Navy-retired, of West Orange; CWO Vincent J. Lally, U.S. Army-retired, of Sparta; Lt. Col. Frank A. Wiswall, U.S. Air Force-retired, of Boonton; and Lt. Cdr. Richard H. Parson, U.S. Navy-retired, of Morristown.

Membership is open to retired and active duty officers and former officers of the U.S. Armed Forces, the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, and the Public Health Administration. Widows and widowers of these officers also are eligible.

The new chapter covers Bergen, Hudson, Passaic, Essex, Morris, Union, Sussex, and Warren counties. Meetings are the second Friday of

the month at the Picatinny Officers Club. For information, call Lt. Col. Richard R. Kymer at 361-6375 or Maj. Wil 1716087liam B. McNary at 664-7957.

- Caption: 2 PHOTOS 1 Jeffrey M. Greene. 2 Michael E. Handler.
- Memo: Organizations and individuals are invited to submit items for the Around Town and Our Neighbors columns by sending material at least two weeks in advance of publication to Lorraine Matys, Suburban Editor, The Record, 150 River St., Hackensack, N.J. 07601.
- Index terms: COLUMN
- Record: 1716086
- Copyright: Copyright 1987 Bergen Record Corp.



Record, The (Hackensack, NJ) (Published as The Record (New Jersey)) - August 26, 1987

Author/Byline: TOM VESTERGAARD, The Record

Edition: Central BergenBergen South

Section: NEWSPage: b07

Column: AROUND TOWN

Conrad Francis is fighting drug abuse.

The Hackensack councilman has been named to the board of directors of KIDS, the Hackensack-based drug and behavior rehabilitation center which treats adolescents and their families whose lives have been damaged because of drug or alcohol abuse, eating disorders, or other behavioral problems.

Francis will work with other concerned people seeking to encourage a drug-free society. He is retired from 41 years of service with the U.S. Postal Service and 20 years as a union officer.

Francis is president of the board of trustees of the Hackensack Day Care Center. He serves on the executive board of the Bergen Council, Boy Scouts of America.

It's time to register for fall preschool classes!

Sixteen YWCA Small Fry Clubs will open in mid-September for a new school year. This is the 21st year of operation for the state-licensed preschools.

A staff of 20 certified teachers and assistants will supervise the half-day sessions, which will meet two to four times a week in Bergenfield, Cresskill, Dumont, New Milford, River Edge, and Wood-Ridge.

Openings are limited. For registration information, call the YWCA of Hackensack at 487-2224.

A Maywood church has a new rector.

The Rev. James Weldon Thompson conducted his first service at St. Martin's Episcopal Church on Sunday. He will be presented the keys to the parish at an official celebration of his new ministry at 8 p.m. Sept. 23. Bishop John S. Spong, head of the Episcopal diocese of Newark, is expected to attend.

Father Thompson succeeds the Rev. Robert Mikol, who has been interim rector during the past six months. By coincidence, Father Mikol will become an interim rector at the Church of the Good Shepherd in Midland Park, the church Father Thompson just left.

Hackensack Recreation Department is seeking cheerleaders.

Girls in grades 3-8 can sign up to cheer during the city's junior football program. To register, call 646-8042.

There's still plenty of campus news.

- New Jersey Institute of Technology has presented graduate degrees to John Aletta and Reza Ahmadizadeh of Hackensack, Siva Raparla of Bogota, Joseph Camisa of Maywood, and Joyce Kubask O'Brien of Ridgefield Park.
- Fairleigh Dickinson University students recently inducted into honor societies include Donna Lesnik of Hackensack, Phi Omega Epsilon; Adarsh Saigal of Maywood, Phi Omega Epsilon; Deena Schwartz of Teaneck, Phi Omega Epsilon; and Zubaidah Hamzah of Teaneck, Phi Zeta Kappa.

A Teaneck student has had an artistic summer.

Delcenia Jones, an eighth grader at the Thomas Jefferson Middle School, took part in the 1987 New Jersey Summer Arts Institute as one of 150 students chosen from 8,000 applicants.

Participants in the month-long program at Livingston College of Rutgers University could choose instrumental or vocal music, dance, theater, visual arts, inter-arts, or writing as their major.

There also were workshops, career guidance seminars, performances, and exhibits. Teachers included a large group of professional artists.

Dr. Archie Lacey fought hard to wipe out racial inequality in education.

The Teaneck educator recently was honored posthumously by the National Education Association (NEA), which presented its H. Councill Trenholm Award to Dr. Lacey's wife, Theodora. Mrs. Lacey has been vice-president of the Teaneck Education Association the past 16 years.

The presentation was made by NEA President Mary Hatwood Futrell at the association's 21st annual human and civil rights awards dinner in Los Angeles.

"The NEA salutes the memory of Dr. Lacey for his commitment to the improvement of intergroup relations and his service to the community. We applaud his leadership in fighting discrimination," said Ms. Futrell.

Catherine Engelhardt of Bogota was one of 160 high school-age women who explored career opportunities in engineering, management, and related fields during a week-long program at Stevens Institute of Technology.

As part of the Women in Engineering and Management Summer Program, participants attended panel discussions with women engineers, received hands-on laboratory experience, and visited a local company.

To be selected for the program, the young women had to demonstrate an ability in mathematics and science.

A Bogota professor has won a \$5,000 cash grant.

Dr. C. Stewart Slater received the 1987 New Engineering Educator Excellence Award from the American Society of Engineering Education, which sponsors the program to encourage the best new PhD's to remain in undergraduate engineering education.

Slater is assistant professor of chemical engineering at Manhattan College. Prior to joining the faculty in 1983, he was a process development engineer at Proctor and Gamble, Cincinatti; project engineer at Arthur W. Ponzio Co. and Associates, Atlantic City; and project manager and teaching assistant at Rutgers University.

- Caption: Photo Conrad Francis
- Memo: Organizations and individuals are invited to submit items for the Around Town and Our Neighbors columns by sending material at least two weeks in advance of publication to Lorraine Matys, Suburban Editor, The Record, 150 River St., Hackensack, N.J. 07601.
- Index terms: COLUMN
- Record: 1731063
- Copyright: Copyright 1987 Bergen Record Corp.